
FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

REGULAR MEETING

CITY HALL COUNCIL CHAMBER

AUGUST 20, 2001

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Milo McBryde

Councilmembers Marshall Pitts, Jr. (At-Large); Anne D. Fogleman (At-Large); Bobby Hurst (At-Large); Betty Milligan (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4) (arrived at 7:09 p.m.); Nat Robertson (District 5); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Donald G. Talbot (District 8); Rollin Shaw (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager

Amanda P. Little, Interim City Attorney 

John B. (Ben) Brown, Jr., Chief Development Officer

Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer

Victor Sharpe, Planning Services Manager

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer

Janet Jones, City Clerk

Members of the Press

INVOCATION - PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The invocation was offered by Reverend Louis Wright, Associate Minister at Church of Christ, 651 Country Club Drive, followed by Mayor McBryde leading in the Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag.

1.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA


City Manager Roger Stancil requested to remove Items 4 and 6 from the agenda.  Councilmember Talbot requested to move Item 12 to become Item 3.A.

MOTION:
Councilmember Talbot moved to approve the agenda with the removal of Items 4 and 6 and moving Item 12 to become Item 3.A.

SECOND:
Councilmember Shaw

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmember Haire absent)

MOTION:
Councilmember Massey moved to excuse Councilmember Haire until he arrived.

SECOND:
Councilmember Robertson

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmember Haire excused)

2.
CONSENT:


Mayor Pro Tem Pitts requested to pull Item 2.D. for discussion.

MOTION:
Councilmember Shaw moved to approve the consent agenda with the exception of Item 2.D.

SECOND:
Councilmember Milligan

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (Councilmember Haire excused)


Councilmember Haire arrived at the meeting at 7:09 p.m.

The following items were approved:

A.
Approve minutes of regular meeting of August 6, 2001.

B.
Authorize City Manager to approve request to change the general partner for Blanton Green Associates and Longview Green Associates.

C.
Approve a request by Bill Curtis for a special event sign permit for a jazz concert by the SNC Jazz N Friends.

D.
Pulled for discussion by Mayor Pro Tem Pitts.

E.
Adopt Capital Project Ordinance Amendment 2002-1 (Soil Street Paving).


On July 23, 2001, City Council approved the Soil Street Package #5 contract.  The majority of this project is funded in the bond fund; however, part of the funding for this contract will come from miscellaneous intergovernmental revenues ($84,000.00) and a General Fund transfer ($74,399.00).  This ordinance amendment will formally appropriate the use of these miscellaneous funds for this project.

F.
Approve the following matters related to Community Development:

1.
Adopt Special Revenue Project Ordinance Amendment 2002-2 (FY 2002 Community Development Block Grant Program).


This amendment provides additional resources for the Community Development Block Grant Program.  The source of funds is a grant from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development for Fiscal Year 2002 ($1,565,000.00) and Program Income ($128,528.00).  The funds will be used to provide housing loans, operation of the neighborhood resource centers, water and sewer assessment assistance and other projects as stated in the FY 2002 One-Year Action Plan, which was presented to Council on April 23, 2001.

2.
Adopt Special Revenue Project Ordinance Amendment 2002-3 (FY 2002 Home Program).


This amendment provides additional resources for the HOME Investment Partnerships Program.  The source of funds is a grant from the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development for Fiscal Year 2002 ($829,000.00), a local match from the General Fund ($93,263.00), and Program Income ($101,930.00).  The funds will be used to provide single- and multi-family housing loans and other projects as stated in the FY 2002 One-Year Action Plan, which was presented to Council on April 23, 2001.

G.
Approve acceptance of streets in recently annexed area for City maintenance (Pleasant Acres Subdivision).

RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE ACCEPTANCE OF STREETS.  RESOLUTION NO. R2001-041.
D.
Approve low bid award to Lee Electrical Construction, Inc., for relocation of existing transmission and distribution facilities along Cumberland Road, from Hope Mills Road to Yale Street [NCDOT Project 8.2441501 (U-2304A)], in the low bid amount of $610,110.05. (PWC)


Mayor Pro Tem Pitts inquired about the minority business enterprise information on this contract.  Mr. Stancil stated there were no MBEs in this contract.


Bids were received as follows:


Lee Electrical Construction, Inc. (Aberdeen, NC)
$610,110.05


E & R, Inc. (Kinston, NC)
$728,539.35


C. W. Wright Construction Co., Inc. (Chester, VA)
951,598.82


The L. E. Myers Company (Rural Hall, NC)
$1,688,820.00

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Pitts moved to approve.

SECOND:
Councilmember Robertson

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

3.


A.
Discussion of increasing the minimum distance between group homes from the current 800 feet to the North Carolina General Statute maximum distance of one-half mile. (Requested by Councilmember Robertson)
MOTION:
Councilmember Robertson moved to refer the minimum distance between group homes to the Planning Commission for a public hearing in accordance with Section 32-73 of the Fayetteville City Code to include that group homes and therapeutic homes be considered separately instead of being grouped together.

SECOND:
Councilmember Kendrick


Interim City Attorney Amanda Little stated currently the two types of homes are considered the same in our ordinance but this is an issue that could be looked at.


Councilmember Robertson stated that he wanted the two groups to be looked at separately.


Councilmember Fogleman stated she felt the group homes and the therapeutic homes needed to be looked at together because the number of homes did not differ but the reason for being there did.


Mayor Pro Tem Pitts requested that Interim City Attorney Little address the possible conflict between the state and federal laws as set out in her memo to the Council.


Ms. Little stated that the state statute had been passed for the Fair Housing Act Amendment of 1998 and federal law states that reasonable accommodation must be made.  She stated that case law had defined reasonable accommodation to mean that municipalities must change, waive, or make exceptions in their zoning rules to afford people with disabilities the same opportunity to housing as to those who are without disabilities.


Ms. Little explained that the North Carolina Statute has not been challenged, but in federal cases throughout the United States anything over 1,000 feet or greater has been challenged and most have been overturned in favor of the group homes.


Councilmember Milligan stated her support for Councilmember Fogleman's statement.


Councilmember Shaw inquired as to the definition of disabilities under the federal statute.


Ms. Little stated that handicap is defined as a person who has a physical or mental impairment which essentially limits one or more life activities or a person who has a record of having such an impairment or is regarded as having such an impairment.  Ms. Little stated under Title 42 any person who is chemically dependent on drugs or alcohol is exempt from being considered handicapped for group home purposes.


Councilmember Shaw inquired as to what kind of life activity they were talking about being curtailed.  Ms. Little stated that had not been set out but it did state the kinds of persons that could be included.  The persons included could be sexually abused children and adults, people who are developmentally challenged, cerebral palsy, epilepsy, autism, hearing and sight impaired, emotionally disturbed, orthopedic impaired and the mentally ill persons.


Ms. Little stated federal law would supersede state law.


A discussion was held regarding the distances in cities throughout the state.


Councilmember Robertson stated he was open to a friendly amendment and would offer an invitation to refer this item to the City-County Liaison Committee to ask the County also to have a minimum distance as well as offering a moratorium until the Council hears back from staff and holds the final public hearing.


Councilmember Fogleman stated that everyone was aware that there were problems with the mental health system in this state that could not be solved here and this problem needed to be addressed at a legislative level.


Councilmember Fogleman inquired of Ms. Little if the fact we have the highest ratio in the state would not make the City reasonable in so far as the distance requirement issue.


Ms. Little responded she thought the Planning Commission should look into the potential clustering issue further to give findings because the stronger the case that can be made with factual findings, the greater distance you can go.  Ms. Little stated factual findings would be needed in court and this issue is ripe for litigation.


Councilmember Fogleman inquired if this were changed, would the Council make the determination to grandfather or not to grandfather or would it be mandated.


Ms. Little stated that grandfathering would happen but what could be done would be on certain zonings you could give people time periods to come in, but more than likely if it was a group home for residential use they would be grandfathered in.  She explained everyone in place would remain in place and that had happened with the County when annexation had been done.  Even though the County does not have the minimum distance, they were grandfathered in and we took them as they were.


Councilmember Smith stated she supported Councilmember Robertson's motion and felt it would give the attorney more time to gather needed information.


Mayor McBryde stated he would allow Mr. Andreas Ringl to speak before the vote on the motion was taken.


Councilmember Talbot requested the motion be restated.


Councilmember Robertson restated the motion as set out above.


Councilmember Fogleman requested to amend the motion by dropping the business about therapeutic and group homes.  Councilmember Robertson did not accept the amendment.


A discussion was held regarding the process required to amend Chapter 32 of the City Code.


Councilmember Kendrick stated that Fayetteville was getting inundated with group homes and people from all over the state, and government and citizens were getting concerned because some were funded and some were not.  He stated it was creating an overload on local education and law enforcement funds, and the citizens of Cumberland County were being held financially responsible through their tax dollars with no reimbursement.  Mr. Kendrick stated we had the highest ratio in North Carolina of group homes and this issue needed to be sent to the Planning Commission because the taxpayers should not have to be responsible for other counties' expenses.


Councilmember Kendrick also pointed out that group homes would be built here and not in Cary, North Carolina, because of the cost differential of property.


Councilmember Talbot stated that after the motion was voted on, he would like to introduce a second motion to address what Mr. Kendrick has stated because the Council needed to move forward with a resolution with these very points.

Councilmember Massey called for the question.  Mayor McBryde stated everyone had not spoken and the question could not be called.


Mr. Andreas Ringl, 1800 Catawba Street, Fayetteville, NC, addressed the Council on behalf of the Greenwood housing area in particular and other communities in the City in general.  Mr. Ringl requested the Council comply with the maximum State of North Carolina authorized distance between group homes of one-half mile.  Mr. Ringl stated the requested distance would:

(1)
Reduce endangerments to communities exposed to group homes (as noted in law enforcement complaint blotters).

(2)
Reduce the number of client endangerments (by the reduction of group home density).

(3)
Slow the cost increases to the Cumberland County School System.

(4)
Slow the cost increases to the Cumberland County Department of Mental Health.

(5)
Slow the expenditure of resources to City and County law enforcement agencies.


Mr. Ringl also requested further modifications to the City ordinances to balance the uncontrolled proliferation of group homes in the communities.  Mr. Ringl stated the modifications were authorized by state law and were left to the creativity of each respective community as stated by State Representative Tony Rand.  In particular Mr. Ringl requested to restrict group homes with potentially dangerous clients to a one-mile radius from schools, child care facilities, churches, shopping centers and other similar institutions.


Mayor McBryde called for the vote on the motion.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 11 in favor to 1 in opposition (Councilmember Milligan)


Councilmember Talbot stated that he had requested to add a motion after the motion on the floor had been voted on.  He stated that he wanted the City Attorney to draft a resolution regarding the group home issue to go to the legislature.


Mayor McBryde stated that would need to be put on the agenda at the next meeting.

B.
Appearance by Deborah Martin Mintz, Executive Director, Fayetteville/Cumberland County Arts Council, regarding the proposed increase in occupancy tax for Fayetteville-Cumberland County.


Ms. Deborah Mintz, Executive Director of the Arts Council of Fayetteville and Cumberland County, presented this item on behalf of the Arts Council and the Fayetteville Area Hospitality Association and the Convention and Visitors Bureau.


Ms. Mintz presented the following proposal to increase the occupancy tax in Cumberland County by 3 percent with the following conditions:


1% increase January 1, 2002



50% to Fayetteville Convention and Visitors Bureau



50% to Arts Council


No tax increase in 2003


1% increase in 2004



50% to Fayetteville Convention and Visitors Bureau



50% to Arts Council


1% increase in 2005



50% to Fayetteville Convention and Visitors Bureau



50% to Arts Council


Ms. Mintz stated that the support of both the City of Fayetteville and Cumberland County was crucial to the success of this proposal.


Mayor McBryde requested Mr. Cam Stout, Chair of the Fayetteville Area Convention and Visitors Bureau Board of Directors, to verifiy that the proposal presented by Ms. Mintz was the same proposal his organization had agreed upon.  Mr. Stout replied in the affirmative.


The following chart was used to outline the results of the proposal:





Occupancy


Fiscal Year
City
County
Tax
Arts Council

2001-02
$250,000
$205,000
$100,000
$555,000


$.01 effective


01/01/02


2002-03
$200,000
$200,000
$200,000
$600,000


No Change


2003-04
$175,000
$175,000
$300,000
$650,000


$.02 effective


01/01/04


2004-05
$125,000
$125,000
$500,000
$750,000


$.03 effective


01/01/05


2005-06
$100,000
$100,000
$600,000
$800,000

MOTION:
Councilmember Milligan moved (1) to endorse the agreement to the legislative delegation so that they can immediately introduce the appropriate legislation; (2) to commit to the level of annual funding shown on the chart or the amount needed to reach the goal in the last column of the chart, whichever is less; (3) that the Arts Council present to the Council their plans for the growth in this funding; and (4) that CVB present their plans for marketing the community with these additional funds.

SECOND:
Councilmember Fogleman


Councilmember Worthy inquired if this action would bind future councils.  Mayor McBryde stated any other council could do as they please in regards to the budget and this action would not bind their funding.


Councilmember Robertson stated he could not support the motion because he did not mind maintaining current funding as long as it was needed, but he did not think there should be a glimmer of hope for the Arts Council that if anything happened to their outside funding the City would pick it up and that was what the motion stated.


City Manager Roger Stancil stated Councilmember Milligan's motion said whichever is lesser of the amount of the chart or the amount to make it to $800,000.00 total.  Therefore it would not be more than what was seen under the City block of the chart but the intent would be that what is listed under City would be the most the City would fund.  Mr. Stancil also stated that if the occupancy tax produced more than $400,000.00 annually, then the City would reduce their contribution.

Councilmember Robertson stated he could vote for that.

Mayor Pro Tem Pitts stated that he wanted the Arts Council to recognize that although the Council had good intentions this would be binding for only about three months or when the current fiscal budget ends.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

4.
Consider request to address City Council from Janice M. Smith and Jocelyn D. Smith regarding zoning requirements for in-home day care providers.


This item was removed from the agenda at the request of Janice M. Smith and Jocelyn D. Smith.

5.
Consider request to address City Council by Culous Hayes, Chairman of Appearance Commission, for the purpose of recommending to City Council that the Appearance Commission become a joint commission involving the County and the other municipalities.


Mr. Culous Hayes, Jr., Chairman of the Appearance Commission, presented this item.  Mr. Hayes stated the Appearance Commission was requesting that the Council support making the Appearance Commission a joint commission involving Cumberland County and the other municipalities within Cumberland County.  Mr. Hayes stated the joint commission would make our City and County a more attractive area and it was the Commission's feeling the whole urban area needed to be included.


Mayor McBryde requested Interim City Attorney Amanda Little to state the procedure to be used in amending the ordinance dealing with the Appearance Commission.


Ms. Little stated a resolution could be done or a motion could be passed to move forward with the process.  She stated she would need formal action from the County's governing board before the City's ordinance would be amended.

MOTION:
Councilmember Worthy moved to send a resolution that the Appearance Commission between the City, County, and all other municipalities be formed and it be funneled through the City-County Liaison Committee and that the resolution be drawn up.

SECOND:
Councilmember Haire


Mayor McBryde asked if the motion could be that we look at it.  Councilmember Worthy stated it could be looked at.


Councilmember Kendrick stated that he felt the financial obligations/responsibilities should be looked at and he felt it should go to the City-County Liaison Committee.


Councilmember Fogleman stated she wanted to clarify that this action would do away with the City's Appearance Commission and there would be only a joint appearance commission.


Councilmember Massey cautioned that Mr. Hayes had referred to the urban areas and there were rural areas and he wanted to be sure the perimeter was clearly defined.  Mr. Massey stated he felt there could be problems created because the rural areas would not fall in the same category as the urban areas and their needs would not be the same.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

6.
Consider a request by Gordon Clapp for a special event sign permit to display a banner on the Market House announcing the Festival of Flight 2003 Celebration.


This item was removed from the agenda.

7.
Consider a resolution authorizing the transfer of Glensford Drive from the City of Fayetteville to the North Carolina Department of Transportation


Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  Mr. Teal stated the Council had voted in favor of recommending the Glensford Drive Extension Project on the state-wide Transportation Improvement Program.  The request had been forwarded to the TAC and the project had been included in the 2002-2008 Transportation Improvement Program.


Mr. Teal stated the City currently owned Glensford Drive from Cliffdale Road to Belford Road and in order for the North Carolina Department of Transportation to fund the project, the road must be owned by the DOT and he was requesting that Council adopt the resolution to begin the process.

RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE TRANSFER OF GLENSFORD DRIVE FROM CITY OF FAYETTEVILLE TO THE NORTH CAROLINA DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION.  RESOLUTION NO. R2001-042.
MOTION:
Councilmember Fogleman moved to adopt the resolution.

SECOND:
Councilmember Milligan

Councilmember Robertson expressed his opposition to this action.  He stated he felt it would further break up the neighborhood.


A discussion was held regarding the preservation of the neighborhood.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 11 in favor to 1 in opposition (Councilmember Robertson)

8.
Consider instituting a fee for late registration for City sports programs.


Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  Mr. Teal noted that in the spring of 1999 a fee schedule had been adopted for youth athletics, and in reviewing the fees and registration process, it had been found that many children register at the very end of the registration process or after the registration deadline has passed.  He stated this had been creating a problem in assigning players to teams and knowing the exact number of teams participating in each league.


Mr. Teal stated as a result, the Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission had approved instituting a $7.00 late registration fee as part of the fee schedule.  Mr. Teal stated the intent was not to turn away a child from participating in a youth sport because of after-deadline registration, but rather to establish consequences for late registration.

Mr. Teal further stated the late fee registration would begin with the 2001-2002 basketball season to allow time for advertisement of the change.

MOTION:
Councilmember Kendrick moved to approve the recommendation.

SECOND:
Councilmember Milligan

Mayor McBryde stated there was no motion because Mayor Pro Tem Pitts had the floor and he did not make a motion.

MOTION:
Councilmember Worthy moved to approve the late fee in the amount of $5.00.

SECOND:
Councilmember Haire

A discussion was held regarding the advertising of deadlines to sign up, whether this action would eliminate the problem, the dollar amount of the penalty, and whether a comparison had been made with other recreational programs.

FRIENDLY AMENDMENT:


Councilmember Talbot moved to make the fee $7.00 because this was not a Council thing but rather a recommendation from an established Commission which needed to be approved.

Councilmember Worthy did not accept the friendly amendment.


Mr. Bobby Hill, a member of the Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission, stated he supported the establishment of a $5.00 late fee.


Further discussion was held regarding the dollar amount of the late fee.


Councilmember Worthy stated he would like to set the fee at $5.00 for a year in order to see the results.


Mr. Jimmy Keefe, Vice Chairman of the Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission, stated the Commission had extensive conversation on the dollar amount to be charged and had agreed on $7.00.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 7 in favor (Councilmembers Worthy, Shaw, Pitts, Milligan, Smith, Massey and Haire) to 5 in opposition (Councilmembers Hurst, Fogleman, Robertson, Kendrick and Talbot)

9.
Consider follow-up action from the Cape Fear Riverfront Feasibility Study.


Mr. Jimmy Teal, Chief Planning Officer, presented this item.  Mr. Teal stated the Cape Fear River Corridor Plan provided to the City had a number of options to consider and the staff recommended the following:

1.
Development of an overlay district along the edge of the Cape Fear River within the incorporated area.  The overlay district would protect the environmental and aesthetic character of the river.  The overlay district is projected to be from 50 to 100 feet from the top of the riverbank.  The overlay district requires a public hearing by the Planning Commission and the City Council before it is adopted.  Timetable for implementation of overlay district is spring of 2002 with the Planning Commission and Planning staff responsible for this work.

2.
Encourage the County to develop a similar overlay district for the Cape Fear River for the unincorporated area.  The goal is to have identical districts for both the City and the County.  Timetable is summer of 2002.  The Planning Commission and the Planning staff are responsible for working on this project.

3.
The extension of the Cape Fear River Trail from Clark Park to Arnette Park.  The City received grant money to design and to construct a river trail from Methodist College to Clark Park.  The construction of that trail will begin this winter and be completed in the fall of 2002.  The North Carolina Department of Transportation is scheduled to accept requests for enhancement grant funding in the fall of 2002.  The City should prepare an application for funding the second section of the trail from Clark Park to Person Street bridge.  The Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission and the staff of the Engineering and Maintenance Department are responsible for this project.

4.
The gateway corridors in the Eastern Boulevard, Grove Street, Person Street and Cedar Creek Road vicinity are in need of visual enhancement.  The improvement of these corridors will enhance the opportunity for greater use and development in this area.  The Appearance Commission along with the staff from Inspections, Engineering and Maintenance, and Planning are responsible for this project.

5.
The Campbellton neighborhood located south of Person Street and encompassing the Eastern Boulevard commercial corridor should focus on revitalization as a residential community and a professional services office area.  This could be a priority area for the Redevelopment Commission and the Community Development staff.

6.
The City-owned property south of Methodist College that has been targeted for a municipal golf course should be re-evaluated.  Our consultant suggested a mixed-use development to include park area and residential development.  A subcommittee composed of members from the Planning Commission, Parks and Recreation Advisory Commission, and Redevelopment Commission should be established to develop options on the uses for this land.

7.
The aquarium proposal is basically an idea at this point.  Our consultant indicated the visitors to our area are sufficient to support an aquarium provided capital funding in the amount of $10 million was available for constructing the aquarium and an operating subsidy similar to the subsidies received by the state's other aquariums was furnished.  The key to the aquarium proposal at this point is funding.  The staff in conjunction with the Cape Fear River Assembly is investigating funding issues.


Mr. Teal stated he would be back with a report in six months.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Pitts moved to approve the recommendation.

SECOND:
Councilmember Smith

Councilmember Fogleman stated her apprehension about the aquarium.  Ms. Fogleman stated aquariums were all over the country and the novelty may be wearing out and she felt this needed to be made a part of the study.

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

10.
Report from Transportation Committee:


Councilmember Kendrick, Chairman of the Transportation Committee, presented this item.

A.
Update on planning of pedestrian crosswalks for safety reasons at major intersections in and about the City of Fayetteville.


Councilmember Kendrick stated the Committee had requested the staff to develop a priority sidewalk plan with the estimated cost and to report back to the Transportation Committee in 30 days.

B.
Presentation on business sponsorships for new bus shelters.


Councilmember Kendrick stated bus shelters were needed all over the City and this would encourage the use of our transit system.  Mr. Kendrick stated the Committee had recommended a request for proposals be developed by the staff and advertised for installation and maintenance of bus shelters and benches.


Councilmember Kendrick stated the advertising would be regulated by the City Code and the complete program had not been developed at this time and would be discussed at the next Committee meeting.

MOTION:
Councilmember Milligan moved to send this item to the Appearance Commission for their feedback or recommendations as to how they view putting signs on the shelters since one of the Council's top goals was beautification of the City and also to have research done as to why other cities are not doing this type advertising.

SECOND:
Councilmember Shaw

Councilmember Worthy stated he thought this motion was improper.  Interim City Attorney Amanda Little ruled it was an appropriate motion.


Councilmember Kendrick stated the RFPs needed to be done firsthand then sent to another Committee.  Mr. Kendrick stated this was just an idea now and something concrete was needed.


Mayor Pro Tem Pitts stated his understanding was that when an RFP was done we were clear on what we wanted and a natural starting point would be to determine what could be put on the shelters from the Appearance Commission and then do the RFP.


Councilmember Talbot stated this program had been under development for months and the City had 557 bus stops and this was an opportunity to have someone else other than the City to pay for the bus shelters needed throughout the City.  Mr. Talbot stated that Lamar Advertising had made an offer to provide the shelters and to maintain them with the right to advertise.  He further stated the sign ordinance would be looked at by staff and the Council would have control over the type of signage used.  He stated this was a way to provide shelters without any expense to the City.


Discussion was held regarding the pros and cons of sending this item to the Appearance Commission.

VOTE:
FAILED by a vote of 8 in opposition (Councilmembers Robertson, Kendrick, Worthy, Talbot, Hurst, Smith, Massey and Haire) to 4 to favor (Councilmembers Milligan, Shaw, Fogleman and Pitts)

C.
Discussion of speed hump on Offing Drive.


Councilmember Kendrick stated the Committee recommended to follow the policy which required a petition before installing a speed hump on Offing Drive.

D.
Discuss development of 8-year plan for paving all unpaved streets.


Councilmember Kendrick reported that the Committee had requested the staff develop a plan for all unpaved streets over the next eight years with a cost estimate and to report back to the Transportation Committee in six months.


Councilmember Kendrick stated there had been discussion on the possibility of a bond referendum next year to fund the project.

MOTION:
Councilmember Massey moved to add Autumn Street to the dirt street list.

SECOND:
Councilmember Worthy

Councilmember Smith stated Barges Lane also needed to be added and she requested Mr. Massey to include it in his motion.  Councilmember Massey stated he would include any streets that Council wanted added to the list.


Mayor McBryde stated he felt the motion was improper because all dirt streets were being discussed.  Councilmember Massey withdrew his motion.

MOTION:
Councilmember Worthy moved to accept the transportation report on unpaved soil streets and the eight-year proposal to get it done.

SECOND:
Councilmember Massey
VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

11.
Consideration of installation of traffic signal at the intersection of Murchison Road and McLamb Drive. (Requested by Councilmember Worthy)

MOTION:
Councilmember Worthy moved to refer this item to the Transportation Committee.

SECOND:
Councilmember Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

12.
Discussion of increasing the minimum distance between group homes from the current 800 feet to the North Carolina General Statute maximum distance of one-half mile. (Requested by Councilmember Robertson)

This item was moved to Item 3.A.

13.
Discussion of process for choosing Mayor Pro-Tem.  (Requested by Councilmember Haire)


Councilmember Haire withdrew this item.

14.
APPOINTMENTS:

A.
City Planning Commission - 3 Vacancies - 3 Nominations Needed


No nominations were made.

B.
City Zoning Commission - 1 Alternate Vacancy- 1 Nomination Needed


No nominations were made.

C.
Taxicab Review Board - 2 Vacancies - 1 Regular Taxicab Industry And 1 Alternate Taxicab Industry - 2 Nominations Needed


Councilmember Shaw nominated Ebou Sankareh for the regular member vacancy.

D.
Board Of Adjustment - 1 Vacancy - 1 Nomination Needed


No nominations were made.

E.
Personnel Review Board - 1 Vacancy - 1 Nomination Needed


No nominations were made.

15.
ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS

A.
Report on invitation from the Downtown Development Corporation.

MOTION:
Councilmember Worthy moved to refer this item to the Development Committee.

SECOND:
Councilmember Fogleman

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS

INFORMATION ITEMS:

1.
Statement of taxes collected for the month of July 2001 from the Cumberland County Tax Administrator.

2001 Taxes
$ 24,015.71

2001 Vehicle Taxes
161,195.16

2001 Revit
0.00

2001 Vehicle Revit
133.61

2001 FVT
19,100.00

2001 Storm Water
1,165.00

2000 Taxes
40,240.57

2000 Vehicle Taxes
83,348.68

2000 Revit
0.00

2000 Vehicle Revit
55.83

2000 FVT
10,159.66

2000 Storm Water
3,787.66

1999 Taxes
4,260.25

1999 Vehicle Taxes
2,271.60

1999 Revit
7.23

1999 Vehicle Revit
0.00

1999 FVT
370.00

1999 Storm Water
432.50

1998 Taxes
556.34

1998 Vehicle Taxes
563.55

1998 Revit
0.00

1998 Vehicle Revit
0.00

1998 FVT
116.32

1998 Storm Water
121.54

1997 and Prior Taxes
1,281.01

1997 and Prior Vehicle Taxes
812.26

1997 and Prior Revit
0.00

1997 and Prior Vehicle Revit
0.00

1997 and Prior FVT
167.39

1997 and Prior Storm Water
112.62

Interest
7,421.20

Interest (Revit)
1.53

Interest (Storm Water)
382.33

Fayetteville Discount
(     480.15)

Revit. Discount
0.00

Total Collections
$361,599.40

2.
Letter of commendation from Mr. and Mrs. F. G. Burch for Andrew McDonald and Alton Strange for an outstanding job in their solid waste service.

3.
Letter of congratulations on winning the All America City designation from the City of Fremont, California.

4.
Quarterly Financial Report for June 30, 2001.

5.
Police Department - monthly report from the Office of Professional Standards for the month of July 2001.

MOTION:
Councilmember Fogleman moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Councilmember Robertson

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS


The meeting adjourned at 9:00 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________
______________________________

JANET C. JONES
MILO MCBRYDE

City Clerk
Mayor

Copies of all approved resolutions and ordinances can be found in the City Clerk's office.
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